Course Syllabus: **Structure of the Number System 2**McCoy College of Science, Mathematics & Engineering Math 2043 Section 101 Fall 2025

Contact Information

Instructor: Dr. Linda Fosnaugh

Office: DB 280

Office hours: Monday 11:00-12:00, Tuesday: 9:30 - 11:00, Wednesday: 1:00-2:00,

Friday: 1:00-2:30. Any changes will be posted in a D2L newsfeed. Office

phone: (940) 397-4777

E-mail: linda.fosnaugh@msutexas.edu

Class Meeting Days, Times, Location Tuesday and Thursday, 11:00-12:20 in DB 342

Prerequisite

A grade of C or better in Math 2033 is required to enroll in Math 2043.

Textbook & Instructional Materials

These are digital materials required for this course and are part of the Courseware Access and Affordability Program at MSU Texas. Students are charged for these required course materials on their student account with the Business Office. Information about the price of the materials through the Courseware Access and Affordability Program is included as a newsfeed item in the D2L course. In addition, any student who wishes to opt-out of the Courseware Access and Affordability Program and purchase the required digital course materials on their own may do so. Opt-out instructions will be sent on the second day of classes by the MSU Bookstore to your my.msutexas.edu email address. Please contact the MSU Bookstore (940) 397-4303 if you have any questions about the Courseware Access and Affordability Program or the opt-out process.

Calculator Requirement: You must have a scientific calculator such as a TI30XS or you may borrow one from the supply closet for the duration of the class. A graphing calculator is not allowed. Prior to being allowed to use a calculator in class, a student must pass an Arithmetic Proficiency Test. This test will be discussed under the topic of "Quizzes".

Desire-to-Learn (D2L)

You will access WebAssign through the MSU D2L program. You can log into D2L through the MSU Homepage. An electronic copy of the textbook is available within WebAssign; a physical copy of the textbook is not required. On D2L I may post the following:

- Announcements and occasional reminders.
- Links to video lectures that I may assign you to watch.
- General exam review material.
- Your grades on exams and quizzes, as well as periodically your updated WebAssign Homework Average.

I recommend the mobile Brightspace Pulse App. It will allow you to have quick access to anything posted within D2L.

Punctuality and Attendance Policy

Attendance will be taken at the beginning of every class. Students should arrive to class on-time and remain for the entire class period. Arriving late or leaving early may result in being counted as absent. A student may be dropped from the course for excessive tardies.

If you miss class, it is your responsibility to

- 1. get notes from another student for the day(s) you missed, and
- 2. see Dr. Fosnaugh before the next class for any handouts from the day(s) you missed, and
- 3. provide Dr. Fosnaugh with written documentation (doctor's note, etc.) if you would like to request that the absence be considered as excused.

In particular, what you need to know about being absent from this class:

- 1. Any student who leaves class early without the permission of the instructor will be counted as absent.
- 2. Any student physically present but not mentally present and engaged in class will be counted as absent.
- 3. Any student that violates the Cell Phone/Electronic Device and Earbud Policy will be counted as absent from class. (Refer to General Class Guidelines.)
- 4. A student who is counted absent from class will receive a 0 on any work submitted during that day's class.

A student who accumulates more than three unexcused or more than five total (excused and unexcused combined) absences may be instructor dropped from the class with a grade of WF or F. Further a student who accumulates three unexcused absences will received a 1% per additional absence from their course average. Students who accumulate the number of absences mentioned above will receive at their D2L email address an email from the instructor notifying them that they will be instructor dropped from the course with one of the grades mentioned above. Any student receiving such an email who wishes to appeal to the instructor that they not be instructor dropped must, within two business days of receiving the email, schedule a meeting with the instructor to discuss their attendance and progress in the course. Failure to schedule a meeting or failure to

attend the scheduled meeting will result in the student being instructor dropped from the class.

Grading

Your final letter grade will be based on the percentage obtained and your final exam score.

Categories for overall	Weight
percentage	
Homework	6%
Quizzes	12%
Exam 1	18%
Exam 2	20 %
Exam 3	22%
Exam 4	22%

**Note that there is no extra credit given in these courses.

Taking Notes During Class

You are expected to take notes during every class lecture, whether the lecture is given in person or through a video. These notes should be clear and legible so that you can refer to them while completing your homework or studying for the course. I reserve the right to ask students to upload a copy of their class notes to D2L at any time, which may be graded for completion and correctness.

Homework

WebAssign is the homework platform used for this course. Homework sets will be assigned over each section of the book that is covered in class. There are due dates given within WebAssign for each homework set. Students may work on an assignment past the due date until the late period has expired, but there will be a 25% penalty on any problem completed during this late period.

**Any student who has 7 or more homework assignments with a score of less than 50% may be dropped from Math 2033 with a grade of F. Any student who has 3 assignments with a score of less than 50% will lose 1% from the course grade for each additional incomplete assignment.

Quizzes

Quizzes will frequently be given in class. These quizzes will be short, and you will be limited to eight or fewer minutes to complete them. Problems on quizzes may be similar to those in homework assignments or in lecture. Or quiz problems may motivate a lecture. A student who arrives more than two minutes late will receive a zero on any quiz that was handed out at the beginning of class. Makeup quizzes will not be given for any reason.

An Arithmetic Proficiency Test consisting of twenty questions dealing with basic arithmetic skills will be given in class and counts as two quiz grades. A passing grade of 80% must be obtained in order for a student to be allowed to use a calculator in class. Two retests opportunities will be given during the semester. The highest APT test score that can be recorded on a re-take is 80%.

Exams

The number of exams as well as the dates may fluctuate during the semester. Very tentative dates are September 11, October 9, November 6 and December 4 (possibly November 25). All exams, with the exception of exam 1, are cumulative.

Make Up Exams

Make-up exams are not generally given; however, such exams may be given for an absence that is a result of a documented medical or personal emergency. Note that making an appointment during class time is not an excused absence. If an exam is going to be missed due to an approved university activity, the student should request to take the exam early. For missed exams, timely notification (for emergencies, on or before the scheduled day of the exam, and for approved university activities, a week prior to the scheduled day of the exam) is necessary to receive consideration to make up the exam or take the exam early. No student will be allowed to make up more than one exam during the semester. No make-up exams will be given because of holiday travel plans.

Computer Requirements

This class requires you to have access to a computer (with Internet access) to complete your homework assignments. It is your responsibility to have (or have access to) a working computer to complete homework for this class.

Assignments are due by the due date, and personal computer technical difficulties will not be considered reason for the instructor to allow students extra time to submit assignments. Computers are available on campus in various areas of the buildings as well as the Tutoring and Academic Success Center. Contact your instructor immediately upon having computer trouble with WebAssign.

When you need help with this course, where can you go?

- 1. To your professor's office DB 280. You should have with you both your notes and all of the related work that you have done over the topics you are seeking help with.
- 2. The *Tutoring and Academic Support Program (TASP*), located in Moffett Library, offers additional tutoring in math as well as other courses. You can find out more about their services by visiting their office or searching *TASP* on the MSU website.

Academic Misconduct Policy

All work that you do that contributes to your course grade must be your own work. Any evidence that you submitted work that is not your own is considered an act of academic dishonesty. An act of academic dishonesty will be reported to the university and will result in one of the following academic sanctions:

- Receiving a 0 on the homework, quiz, or exam.
- Receving a 0 for the entire quiz grade for the semester (15%) or the entire homework score for the semester (5%).
- Receiving an F in MATH 2043.
- Receiving an F in MATH 2043 that will remain permanently on your transcript and within your MSU GPA.

On homework, you may get assistance from others, but you are responsible for understanding what you submit to be graded, and further, no two students are ever to turn in work that appears to be identical. Teachers can detect when a student is copying homework from someone else in the class. Never let someone borrow your work. If you want to help someone understand how to work a problem, talk to them and give them advice or pointers, but never give them your completed work. In addition, copying solutions from online resources is considered cheating. The university's academic dishonesty policy can be found at https://msutexas.edu/student-life/assets/files/handbook.pdf

Cell Phone Policy

Earbuds are to be removed and cell phones silenced and stored no later than one minute prior to the time class is to start. Other electronic devices must also be stored prior to the start of class. Stored cell phones are to be placed in a bag/backpack (not on your leg or under your leg or on your chair, etc.) or placed face down on the desk/table in front of you. A student with a cell phone or other device that is not appropriately stored or placed face down on the desk/table or having earbuds in their ears will be considered to be using the cell phone/electronic device and will have their device placed in "time out" for the duration of the class. (Please refer to class guidelines.) In addition, using a cell phone/other device during a test or quiz or having earbuds in your ears will result in a grade of zero on the test or quiz, as well as possibly other penalties under the academic misconduct policy. The penalty of a zero may also apply if your cell phone goes off (texts, calls, alarms, etc.) during a test or quiz.

Services for Students with Disabilities

In accordance with Section 504 of the Federal Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, Midwestern State University endeavors to make reasonable accommodations to ensure equal opportunity for qualified persons with disabilities to participate in all educational, social, and recreational programs and activities. After notification of acceptance, students requiring accommodations should make application for such assistance through Disability

Support Services, located in the Clark Student Center, Room 168, (940) 397-4140. Current documentation of a disability will be required in order to provide appropriate services, and each request will be individually reviewed. For more details, please go to <u>Disability Support Services</u>.

Campus Carry Rules/Policies

Senate Bill 11 passed by the 84th Texas Legislature allows licensed handgun holders to carry concealed handguns on campus, effective August 1, 2016. Areas excluded from concealed carry are appropriately marked, in accordance with state law. For more information regarding campus carry, please refer to the University's webpage at Campus Carry Rules and Policies. MSU Class Attendance Policy

Midwestern State University's Attendance Policy, which is contained in the MSU Student Handbook, states that students are expected to attend all meetings of the classes in which they are enrolled. Among other things, the policy covers the university's position on authorized absences, including who students should contact to inform faculty in cases of personal emergency or illness requiring hospitalization or prolonged absence. You may wish to review MSU's Class Attendance Policy within the Student Handbook.

Notice

Changes in the course syllabus, procedure, assignments, and schedule may be made at the discretion of the instructor.

General Classroom Guidelines

- (1) As written in the syllabus, all cell phones should be off/silent, and all cell phones should be placed face down on your table/desk in clear view of your professor.
- (2) You are not allowed to use tablets or laptops during class.
- (3) Remove any smart watches and earbuds.
- (4) You may not wear a hoodie or hat that cover your eyes or ears.
- (5) You are expected to be on time to class and to stay for the entire class. (It is disruptive to the rest of the class when someone leaves during class.)
- (6) Use of electronic devices during class may result in the device being placed in a time out bag for the duration of the class. This includes but is not limited to cell phones, ear buds, smart watches, tablets and laptops.
- (7) If cell phone use becomes a problem, all phones will be required to be placed in a classroom pocket chart for cell phones prior to the beginning of every class

Additional Classroom Rules

The Dillard College of Business Administration has a NO FOOD OR DRINK POLICY in the classrooms. The one exception is that Dillard ALLOWS BOTTLED WATER IF THE CAP IS LEFT ON WHEN IT IS NOT USED. No food or drink of any kind is allowed in the computer labs for obvious reasons. Also no chewing gum is allowed in the classroom. No bikes, scooters, or skateboards into the classroom. "Things with wheels" like this must be "parked" outside or under the stairwell upon entry- at the owner's risk. The Dillard building typically closes M-R at 10 PM and on Fridays at 6 PM. Unless they are working under the direct supervision of a professor, all students must exit before the building closes.

Services for Students with Disabilities

In accordance with Section 504 of the Federal Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, Midwestern State University endeavors to make reasonable accommodations to ensure equal opportunity for qualified persons with disabilities to participate in all educational, social, and recreational programs and activities. After notification of acceptance, students requiring accommodations should make application for such assistance through Disability Support Services, located in the Clark Student Center, Room 168, (940) 397-4140. Current documentation of a disability will be required in order to provide appropriate services, and each request will be individually reviewed. For more details, please go to Disability Support Services.

Campus Carry and Active Shooter Rules/Policies

Campus Carry

Effective August 1, 2016, the Campus Carry law (Senate Bill 11) allows those licensed individuals to carry a concealed handgun in buildings on public university campuses, except in locations the University establishes as prohibited. The new Constitutional Carry law does not change this process. Concealed carry still requires a License to Carry permit, and openly carrying handguns is not allowed on college campuses. For more information, visit Campus Carry.

Active Shooter

The safety and security of our campus is the responsibility of everyone in our community. Each of us has an obligation to be prepared to appropriately respond to threats to our campus, such as an active aggressor. Please review the information provided by MSU Police Department regarding the options and strategies we can all use to stay safe during difficult situations. For more information, visit <u>Safety / Emergency Procedures</u>. Students are encouraged to watch the video entitled "Run. Hide. Fight." which may be electronically accessed via the University police department's webpage: "Run. Hide. Fight."